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events industry forum




MINUTES OF MEETING HELD ONLINE AT 2PM ON FRIDAY, 22ND  JANUARY 2021
Present:

Steve Heap (Chair), Association of Festival Organisers

Jim Winship (Secretary), the Event Service Association

Eric Stuart, UK Crowd Management Association

George Bacon, British Air Display Association

Andy Lenthall, Production Services Association

Susan Tanner, National Outdoor Event Association

Michael Hirst, Event Industry Board
Paul Hooper – Association of Show and Agricultural Associations

Carl Hagemann, Chartered Institute for the Management of Sports & Physical Activity

Joe Chalk, MUTA

Mark Bradshaw, Event Hire Association Europe

Teresa Moore, A Greener Festival
Mark Laurie, NCASS

Fiona Goh, British Arts Festival Association

Nick Morgan, BVEP

Adrian Hodgson, LAEOG/PHE
Sally-Ann Dodd, National Traction Engine Trust
Ken Norman, NIEU

Kevin Walker, NIEU

Paul Archer, Circus Proprietors

Des Fitzgerald, Showman’s Guild

Peter Heath, PLASA

Apologies:
Paul Reed, Association of Independent Festival Organisers

Jonathan Reed, PSE

Minutes of Last Meeting

These were approved by the meeting.    
Membership Report
Jim Winship reported that EIF now comprised 30 organisations.
Members were asked to let the Secretariat know the numbers of members they each represented.   This information will be helpful in dealing with Government.

DCMS Guidance
Jim Winship said that he was planning to review the EIF guidance over the coming weeks to remove duplication and clean it up so that it is fully updated before the end of the current lockdown.

The revisions will include more detailed guidance around the Tiers which are likely to come back into play once the lockdown ends.

Festival Guidance
Steve Heap reported that the working group is continuing to meet and is now working to develop more detailed supplementary guidance.   The EIF Board has agreed to fund £1500 towards the cost of this project.

PHE/Directors of Public Health

EIF is continuing to press DCMS and PHE for greater support and clarity with local authorities.   However, PHE is resisting giving clear director to authorities so far.

Steve Heap said that he strongly recommended to his members that Directors of Public Health are consulted at a very stage in planning events as they have considerable powers.

Treasury Submission

Jim Winship reported that he is continuing to press DCMS and the Treasury for support since submitting a detailed request for funding in November as well as case studies etc.   Currently the Treasury is resisting providing support so specific sectors.   
Michael Hirst reported that BVEP had made an additional request for support covering both the indoor and outdoor sectors. 

Supply Chain Resilience
The meeting discussed the serious state that some sectors of the supply chain are in currently, many of which have had no income since the summer of 2019 or Government support.

Eric Stuart reported that a survey undertaken by UKCMA had highlighted that some security businesses had refocused and may not be planning to return to the event sector.   Many of those working in the industry have also moved to other work.   This is likely to lead to shortages when events start to return in any numbers.   This could be further compounded with many events moving their dates into the late summer and autumn.  The meeting was informed that the London Marathon has now moved to September.
Michael Hirst reported that three out of five furniture supply businesses in the exhibition sector had ceased trading and the two remaining would struggle to meet demand as events return.
Des Fitzgerald also pointed out that compliance with COVID regulations also requires more staff in many areas.

Joe Chalk also reported that a similar situation existed with structures, particularly as many were in use as vaccination centres etc.

There was also concern that this situation could lead to safety issues if inexperienced suppliers were brought in to plug gaps.

The meeting agreed that EIF should collate a report from each of the key supply sectors which could be used to further press Government for support.   Members representing these sectors to send information to Jim Winship.


Re-opening Guidance

The meeting discussed the need for a road map for events to restart and it was suggested by Steve Heap that the focus should be around asking Government what the factors are which will need to be in place before events can re-open.

EIF to take this up via DCMS.

Festival 2022

Steve Heap expressed concerns that the Government backed event might create undue competition on other events as the industry comes out of the pandemic.   He said that he had written to the Government suggesting that it should not take place.

Michael Hirst explained that the event is intended as a showcase for all things good about Britain along the lines of the Festival of Britain.   The organizing panel is already well advanced in putting the event together.

Pandemic Insurance

EIF is continuing to press DCMS for the Government to provide insurance for events and is collaborating with other trade bodies across music and indoor events on this.    So far the Government has resisted this but Peter Heath said that there were rumblings that they might consider this for later in the season.
Andrew Bingham
Jim Winship reported that EIF is not using Andrew Bingham for any particular lobbying currently as there is little he can achieve against the lockdown backdrop.   However, he continues to be available for when EIF needs him.

One Industry One Voice (OIOV)
Jim Winship, who represents EIF on OIOV, explained that the role of the group is not to lobby but to help co-ordinate activities across the indoor and outdoor sectors.    They additionally have budgets for supporting campaigns to help the sector get restarted.

In December they had run a B-2-B PR campaign to encourage businesses to include events in their marketing budgets for 2021.   This was largely focused on indoor events.

A consumer campaign is now being planned to both reassure the public that events are safe to attend and to encourage people to start booking.  Although work has begun to pull this together, Jim said that the timing of this would be crucial as he said he could see no point in running such a campaign until there is more assurance that events can go ahead and that the capacities allowed will be able to provide sufficient opportunity for numbers to attend.   Although there appears to be strong demand for events, running a campaign too soon could be counterproductive at a time when consumers need be confident that they are safe and if there is any risk of events getting cancelled again. 

Manchester Bombing Inquiry
Eric Stuart reported that the Inquiry was continuing but had been significantly slowed down by COVID.   Chapter 7 covers the Manchester Arena complex and security arrangements - the aim is to publish this as soon as possible.
Any Other Business

Circuses:  Paul Archer reported that circuses are continuing to struggle with local authorities due to the Tier 3 guidance specifically referencing them.   Jim Winship said that he was liaising with DCMS about getting this changed.

Paul also raised the issue of circuses being treated as indoor venues by some authorities.   Jim Winship said that he was also pressing DCMS on this but they keep referring back to the smoking regulations.   Joe Chalk said that MUTA’s technical committee was considering this and he agreed to report back to EIF members once they have met.

Purple Guide:  Steve Heap reported that the children’s chapter is currently being reviewed.  A new chapter covering Adventure Sports is also close to being completed.

NIEU:  Ken Walker told the meeting that future of the intelligence unit had been secured and it is now funded fully by the national police co-ordination centre rather than by the industry.   He also introduced Ken Norman as the new industry liaison officer.
Ken also reported that the NIEU was planning to set up a focus group to work with it and was looking for industry volunteers to join this.
BVEP Budget Submission:   Michael Hirst reported that BVEP had made a submission to the Treasury in relation to the budget on March 3.  The key asks were:

· Extension of business rates relief

· Support for the event supply chain

· Continuence of the VAT reduction scheme

· Funding to support event recovery

· Capital allowances for venue premises

· Tax incentives for investment

· A Government-backed insurance scheme for events

· Tax allowances for production/start-up costs/new events

· Staff party allowances to be increased
Next Meeting:   The next meeting is planned for the week beginning 10th May, 2021.   Members will be notified as soon as a specific date is set.
